10 March 2009
Unapproved
Minute 12
Minutes 11
Unapproved
10 March 2009

MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE WEST ESSEX AREA FORUM HELD AT THE ADULT COMMUNITY COLLEGE, ONGAR, ON 10 MARCH 2009

Membership

* Present
Essex County Council
	*
	J Roberts (Chairman)
	*
	E Johnson

	
	P Baker
	
	L Lee

	*
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	*
	G McEwen

	
	R Chambers
	
	Dr A Naylor

	
	A Durcan
	*
	C Pond

	*
	C Finn
	*
	J Spencer

	
	R Gooding
	
	P Sztumpf

	
	J Holland
	*
	M Tomkins

	
	A Jackson
	*
	S Walsh

	
	
	*
	E Webster


	Brentwood Borough Council (2)
	
	

	Brandon Lewis
	-
	Leader 

	Joanna Killian
	-
	Chief Executive

	Epping Forest District Council (2)
	
	

	*Diana Collins
	-
	Leader 

	Peter Haywood
	-
	Chief Executive

	Harlow District Council (2)
	
	

	Anthony Durcan/ Chris Millington
	-
	Joint Leaders

	Malcolm Morley
	-
	Chief Executive

	Uttlesford District Council (2)
	
	

	Jim Ketteridge
	- 
	Leader 

	John Mitchell
	-
	Chief Executive

	Local Councils (3)
	
	

	Peter Baggott
	-
	E.A.L.C (Brentwood)

	*Philip Leeder
	-
	E.A.L.C (Uttlesford)

	Brian Surtees
	-
	E.A.L.C (Epping Forest)

	Hospitals & Primary Care Trusts (4)
	
	

	Aidan Thomas
	-
	West Essex Primary Care Trust

	Police (2)
	
	

	Chief Superintendent Tim Stokes
	-
	West Division, Essex Police

	Chief Superintendent Graeme Bull
	-
	Central Division, Essex Police

	Fire (1)
	
	

	Ray Skinner
	-
	Essex Fire & Rescue Service

	Councils for Voluntary Service  (4)
	
	

	John Young
	-
	Harlow CVS

	Jacqui Foile
	-
	Voluntary Action Epping Forest

	*Eric Hicks
	-
	CVS Uttlesford

	Mary Ford
	-
	Brentwood CVS

	

	Also Present

	(from the attendance book – and as there described)

	S Jackman – Ongar Town Council (TC) EALC Executive, M Groborz – Rural Community Council of Essex, I Pryor – Little Hallingbury Parish Council (PC), C Swain, E Spencer – Buckhurst Hill PC, L White – High Roding PC, Cllr P Spencer – Buckhurst Hill PC and Epping Forest DC, D Linnell – Loughton Residents Association, D Aldridge – Great Dunmow TC, J Bowerman – Matching PC, R Smith – Stapleford Abbotts, T ouva – Buckhurst Hill Residents Society, D Macnab and J Whitehouse – Epping Forest DC.

	

	 Officers Attending in Support

	Sophie Campion
	-
	Committee Officer

	David Forkin
	-
	Area Highways Manager - West

	Shamsun Noor
	-
	Planning & Admissions Manager

	Tim Pearson
	-
	Committee Assistant

	Nigel Varnam
	-
	Area Manager Integrated Youth Services

	Yvette Wetton
	-
	West Area Coordinator


14.
Welcome and Introduction of Members and Officers

The Chairman welcomed Members of the Forum and members of the public to the meeting 

15.
Apologies

Apologies for absence had been received from Essex County Councillors A Naylor, J Holland and C Riley.

Apologies had also been received from P Baggott - EALC Brentwood, D Bateman - Epping Forest District Council, J Foile - Voluntary Action Epping Forest, J Mitchell, Chief Executive & Cllr J Ketteridge, Leader – Uttlesford DC, E Walsh – Loughton Town Council and D Matthews – Debden PC.
16.
Declaration of Interest

No declarations of interest were reported.
17.
Minutes
The minutes of the meeting of the West Essex Area Forum held on 10 June 2008 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman subject to the following amendment:

· Page 7, Minute 8, 4th bullet point be amended to read “…a separate consultation for a Strategy within Epping Forest (that is, the Forest SSSI)”
18.
Matters Arising

Minute 6 – Essex Rural Commission, it was confirmed that a copy of the points made by the Forum had been submitted to the Essex Commission of Inquiry into Rural Issues.
Minute 7 – Part Night Street Lighting Pilot Update, the Chairman reported that he would be representing the views of the Forum as a witness during the review of this matter being undertaken by the Safer and Stronger Communities Policy and Scrutiny Committee.
Minute 8 – Traffic Calming Measures & Speed Management Strategy, it was confirmed that the points made by the Forum had been forwarded to the Cabinet Member for Highways & Transportation to feed into the consultation process.

Minute 9 – Youth Service Provision, it was noted that the requested information had been provided as an appendix to the Minutes and an item on the Youth Service was on the agenda for this meeting as requested.

19.
Affordable Rural Housing
The Forum received a presentation from Moira Groborz, Rural Housing Enabler, Rural Community Council of Essex (RCCE), on affordable housing for local people.
The key points of the presentation were:
· Affordable Housing included social rented, shared ownership and intermediate rent.

· The reasons why affordable rural housing is needed were outlined
· Partnership working with Housing Associations and Local Authorities.

· The process – with support from the Parish Council a Housing Needs Survey is conducted. The results are analysed and a final report is produced which is used as evidence to support a planning application.
· Exception Sites in parishes of less than 3,000 residents. These sites can be granted planning permission for no other purpose than affordable housing.

· Section 106 ensures priority for people with a local connection, the right to buy has been removed and shared ownership has a limit of 80%.

· The activity in West Essex was outlined to the Forum. It was acknowledged that there was a considerable amount of Green Belt land in the area which local people were concerned to keep. However for this purpose only small sites were being sought. It was noted that Uttlesford District Council had put in a lot of work.

· The activity to date was highlighted and it was stressed that the key message was affordable housing for local people.

Some examples of the type of housing built so far were shown to the Forum and a leaflet from the Rural Community Council of Essex was circulated for information.
During the discussion the following points were made:

· It was clarified that although planning permission for sites could over-ride Green Belt restrictions, it would be an exception site and would not set a precedent for any other use.
· Matching Tye Parish Council reported that they valued the homes built in the parish under this scheme. However one shared ownership home remained empty due to the difficulties of getting a mortgage. In response it was explained that these homes had been built when the market had peaked and it was important to get the valuation right for the scheme to work. It was likely that there would be a move towards rented properties due to the current economic climate and difficulties securing a mortgage.

· Some notes of caution were made by a Councillor from Uttlesford. If sites are identified in Local Development Plans they are no longer exception sites and might be open to approaches for a change of tenure. Also the affordable housing in Leaden Roding was proving not to be affordable due to an eco-heating system installed which was costing around £100 a week in fuel bills. It was noted that safe-guards needed to be put in place and these homes were not necessarily the best place to test new technologies.
· In response to a question regarding whether a planning officer can identify a site as an exception site, it was clarified that it cannot be put into a Local Development Framework as an identified site, but a site that is identified as not suitable for commercial use could be pursued as an exception site.
· Concerns were expressed about whether the homes really went to local people. In response it was confirmed that the priority was for people with a local connection and that was ensured through the allocation process.
· There were concerns with the definition of need and the criteria used. In response the Forum was informed that the applicant would need to be on the housing register already to qualify for a rented property and the Local Authority has to be comfortable that the need is there. The aim was to maintain social networks within local communities and to avoid losing family connections. Parishes could have an input regarding commuting to work and local employment through the Section 106.
· A comment was made that within rural communities there was a problem with smaller housing being knocked through into neighbouring properties to create larger housing, thus limiting the number of smaller houses available in rural communities. 
· Payment of landowners for exception sites would not be the market value, as it was land that could only be used for affordable housing, but would be more than the agricultural value as it would be paid per plot value. Sometimes it was difficult to get land but occasionally farmers donated land if they were particularly community minded.

· There were some concerns raised regarding the valuation of the properties initially for shared ownership and the limited market they could be sold within when people wished to move on. In response it was explained that the market value would be affected initially due to the site being an exception/restricted site. Money could be made as the value increases. It was possible that the Housing Association may buy back a bigger part of the property than that already owned under the scheme.

· The survey had been designed by the RCCE based on a DeFRA design. The only cost to the Parish Council was the photocopying of the forms to distribute. The Section 106 agreement would cover the area determined by the Parish Council.
The Forum was advised that a copy of the Uttlesford District Council Affordable Rural Housing Evaluation could be made available for reference upon request to the Committee Officer.

20.
Primary School Education Provision
The Forum considered issues raised by local Councillors from Buckhurst Hill on school admissions and education provision in the area. Councillor Peter Spencer introduced the main issues that were:
· The number of places available at Buckhurst Hill primary schools this year compared to last year.

· Whether there was any provision for more places, particularly in the current economic climate in which there were concerns that more places might be needed if children were withdrawn from independent schools and moved to state schools due to the cost.

Shamsun Noor, Planning and Admissions Manager, was in attendance at the meeting to respond to the issues raised. The Forum was advised that the primary school places for September 2009 were 150 which was the same as for September 2008. The planning process for school places took into account GP registrations in the area. For this year they were significantly lower than the previous year. In 2008 there had been a particular problem and a demountable classroom at Buckhurst Hill Primary had been introduced to deal with the demand. However the indications were that for September 2009 the school place provision would be enough, although this would be dependent upon the pattern of parental preference. The economic downturn was difficult to take into account as the planning process starts 18 months in advance which was before the downturn had really taken affect. There would be planned analysis if there did prove to be a greater demand.

In response to a question on secondary school places, it was explained that places for September 2009 had been offered the previous week. If the demand was significantly higher it would manifest in parent choice. The processes worked on the available data but it was acknowledged that there may be some impact due to the economic climate.
Concerns were raised regarding the 16-19 education provision and funding. Shamsun Noor explained that post 16 provision was not within his remit, but that he would be happy to ask a colleague to provide a response and address the issues at a future meeting (attached as Appendix A). It was suggested that an item on further education provision, to include school Sixth Form and college provision, be added to the forward work plan for a future agenda.

Members requested more detailed information on the school places available in the area, set against the available GP registration information and it was also noted that one of the schools mentioned, The White Bridge School, was actually located in Loughton (attached as Appendix B). 

The Forum was advised that the consultation process had recently closed on admission arrangements for 2010/11 and Shamsun Noor advised the Forum that there had been support for the increase in the published admission number to 60 places for Buckhurst Hill Primary. 
There were some concerns about the size of reception classes increasing beyond a reasonable level at Buckhurst Hill Primary. In response it was confirmed that there were legal restrictions on this. However it was commented that there may be two classes located within one classroom which was considered by the Forum to be unsatisfactory and Shamsun Noor agreed to clarify the situation with the Headteacher.

It was Agreed that:
1. Additional information on 16-19 education provision be provided after the meeting and attached to the Minutes.

2. Additional information on the available school places in the Buckhurst Hill and Loughton area, alongside GP registrations, be provided after the meeting and attached to the Minutes.

3. An item be added to the Forward Work Plan on further education provision.

21.
Youth Service Update
At the last meeting of the Forum an agenda item on Youth Services in the West Essex Area was requested (13 January 2009, Minute 9). Nigel Varnam, Area Manager Integrated Youth Services, was in attendance at the meeting to provide an update on youth work within West Essex.

The Forum was advised that there were two areas of work, Integrated Youth Services and TASCC (Teams Around Schools, Children and Communities). It was explained that Brentwood Borough no longer came under the area of West Essex within youth services. The integrated Youth Services work included among other service mobile youth work, Princes Trust, Youth Councils, Young Assembly, crime reduction and recently Connexions had been brought into the service. A leaflet was available at the meeting for further information. The Ofsted report of the service had been good. 
One of the issues raised at the previous meeting had been summer schemes. The Forum was informed that these were mainly delivered by the TASCC teams and were dependent on confirmation of funding through the county budget scheme which was often determined in April and therefore did not leave much time to plan.

During the discussion the following points were made:
· It was pointed out that working with voluntary agencies was important and it was questioned whether there were ways of encouraging partnership working in particular to make use of available parts of existing premises for community use. In response it was confirmed that the service was exploring the opportunity for the Connexions Service to co-locate within an existing building.

· There were some concerns raised about the capacity within the TASCC teams. It was pointed out that South West Essex Primary Care Trust was setting up twelve 0-19 youth teams to help young people, but this was a duplication of other work with only limited resources available. It was felt that some of the support for casework had been lost with the move of youth workers into the TASCC teams. The Forum requested that an item on the TASCC teams be added to the Forward Work Plan.
· It was noted that Murray Hall in Loughton had been a joint venture with a centre for youth workers, however the approach seemed to have changed. It was also reported that the Neighbourhood Action Panel did not have input from the youth service anymore, the profile seemed to have dropped. In response it was explained that the structure of youth workers in Loughton had changed and split into different areas and there was currently a vacancy in Epping Rural.

· Concerns were raised that youth centres seemed to be closed during school holidays when they were most needed. In response it was explained that the responsibility for this was mostly under the TASCC teams. The issues were mostly due to workers being part-time, with childcare responsibilities of their own during school holidays and other work. The Forum was advised that often other activities were put on during school holidays. A report on this issue and alternative activities was requested for the next meeting.
It was Agreed that:

1. An item be placed on the Forward Work Plan on TASCC teams for the next meeting.

2. A report on youth centres and alternative holiday activities be provided for the next meeting.

22.
West Area Highways Office Update
The Forum received an update from David Forkin, Area Highways Manager – West, on the Area Highways Office.
Mr Forkin reminded the Forum of the responsibilities of the office including the capital programme and revenue spend on reactive maintenance. A Localism Pilot had been introduced in Brentwood which involved a local highway panel made up of Borough Council representatives, parish council representatives and local community groups. The Panel could make recommendations to highways on the types of schemes they wished to see delivered in the area and also some recommendations on revenue spend based on certain criteria. Highways Rangers had also been introduced working mainly with parish councils to tackle smaller local issues. The Highways Community Initiatives Fund (CIF) of £1m had also been introduced where locally elected representatives could bid for funding up to £25k for projects to be implemented the following year. There had been good feedback on the pilot and the aim was to introduce the localism pilot into Harlow District and Epping Forest District. It was also intended that a liaison officer would be brought in.
The snow and flooding had stretched the highways services and there had been particular problems with gritting, including a national shortage of salt. However the policy had been followed and was based on a priority allocation. The stocks were retained mainly for primary routes and therefore town centres and footways gritting was limited. The winter weather and gritting had caused damage to the highways, particularly causing potholes.
The staffing levels at the office were currently 101 with 15 full time equivalent vacancies. Agency staff were employed where required to fill vacancies. There had been two recruitment drives and a further one was being looked at. It was explained that the right people needed to be attracted to the vacancies.

Other developments included a permanent replacement to the post of Service Director for Development, Highways & Sustainability. Extra investment for highways and footways was being made and a team to deal with functional street works under the Traffic Management Act was being put in place.

During the discussion the following points were raised:
· Some comments were made on funding, staffing, Traffic Regulation Orders (TFOs) and potholes. On funding it was felt that in the south west corner of the County the roads were more heavily used and were therefore under funded. Regarding staffing it was noted that there had been some improvement but agency staffing needed to be reduced where possible. On TFOs there was concern as to how long it took for yellow lines to be put down (2 years) and it was suggested that following a presentation some time ago from the legal team dealing with these, this issue should perhaps be looked at by the Forum again. With regard to potholes it was suggested that some of the repairs in the Loughton area using tar were not proving to be the right solution. However where repairs had been done properly it had worked much better. In response to these points Mr Forkin advised the Forum that in order to follow up the issues with yellow lines the specific area would need to be discussed outside of the meeting. In Harlow a scheme called ‘First time fix’ had been introduced and was being rolled out to other areas. This scheme aimed to fix all street carriageway issues in a particular road and seemed to be working better.
· Two issues were raised in Buckhurst Hill, where two poles for variable speed signs had been erected but no signs had appeared and an issue at forest edge where a yellow line had been put in and had encouraged parking and it was questioned whether this could be changed to a double yellow line. In response it was explained that the speed signs were part of a programme and involved different companies installing the poles and the signs. Parking restrictions would be reviewed in Buckhurst Hill and there would be a consultation and explanation of restrictions.
· The Parish Clerk for Stebbing and High Roding questioned whether there was a schedule for fitting vehicle activated signs (VAS), whether drawings were available for a scheme in Stebbing and whether confirmation could be given that the traffic calming scheme in High Roding would be in the budget for next year. In response it was clarified that there wasn’t a specific programme for installing VAS however they could be applied for through CIF funding. Officers would be discussing the delivery plans for Stebbing with the Parish Council and it was confirmed that the High Roding scheme was recommended for inclusion in the next budget as a priority scheme.

· A Councillor from Uttlesford commented that it would very unfortunate if CIF funded schemes were being done ahead of schemes that had been waiting for years for funding approval. In addition there was concern that no Localism pilot in Uttlesford was proposed and also that Uttlesford was not being consulted on the new Chelmsford Park and Ride which would affect many people commuting to Chelmsford from the Uttlesford area. In response it was reported that the Cabinet Member for Highways & Transportation had made the decision to introduce the Localism pilots gradually.
· An issue was raised regarding the street lighting columns at a civic amenity site not being turned on. In response it was explained that the scheme had been developer funded and the lighting standards used had been dictated by the type of road it was on. The trees had also been an issue along with some technical problems. Mr Forkin agreed to look into this issue outside of the meeting.

· It was suggested that an emergency procedure to address obstructive parking at Trapps Hill was needed. In response it was acknowledged that there were difficulties with the high volume of requests for TROs and the lengthy process. The process allows for comments and objections to be made. There was an aim to try and batch requests together but it was recognised that improvement in this area was needed.
· A Member complimented the Area Highways Office on the maintenance of potholes around his area. However there was an issue of re-surfacing outside Morrisons Supermarket which seemed to have slipped the stated timescales. In response Mr Forkin apologised for the inaccurate timescales and clarified that it would re-surfaced by the end of March.

· In response to concerns regarding the appropriateness of speed limits through the area of Chigwell, it was confirmed that this was being looked at and should be implementing a solution.

· In response to a question relating to a parking review in Buckhurst Hill, it was clarified that the detail was being agreed with the District Council and a public consultation would be taking place in June followed by the TRO process.

· It was confirmed that a weight restriction on the A130 Dunmow to Chelmsford was being chased. It was also acknowledged that the sign to Felsted needed changing.

· It was clarified that a resident parking scheme in Ongar was being set up by the District Council and they should be contacted for further information.

· Questions were raised on the criteria for potholes and whether there was a problem with top surfacing. In response the Forum was advised that the maintenance policy dictates that a pothole measuring 50mm deep is dealt with first and made safe within a 2 hour reaction time. Then it would be followed up by proper maintenance. However the aim was to tackle all problems in a specific area in one go where possible. Additional funding was being made available to tackle winter damage.

The Chairman recommended that specific local issues be taken up with the West Area Highways Office directly.
23.
Public Questions
The Chairman invited questions from the public on any matters falling within the remit of the Forum. 
Councillor Barker thanked the Chairman on behalf of the Forum for the way in which the meetings of the West Essex Area Forum had been run over the last four years.

 

24.
Future Programme of Work

The Forum received and noted report AFW/03/09, from the Committee Officer. 

It was agreed that with reference to earlier agenda items these issues would be added to the Forward Work Plan:

· Further Education Provision
· TASCC Teams

· A report on youth centres and alternative school holiday activities.

25.
Dates of Future Meetings
It was agreed that the next meeting would provisionally be booked for Wednesday 15 July 2009.

26.
Urgent Business

There being no further business, the Chairman expressed his thanks to members of the Forum and others for their attendance. The meeting closed at 12.10pm.

Chairman

West Essex Area Forum – 10 March 2009
Information provided after the meeting by Clare Kershaw, 14-19 Strategy Manager, on 16-19 education provision as agreed under Minute 20.

The 14-19 provision across the Epping area is currently being reviewed (this excludes Buckhurst Hill), the review is due to go the 14-19 Area Planning Group for Epping later this month. Any outcomes from the review will need to be led though the Area Planning Group – so there are no concrete plans in place as such.

The review can be shared with the Area Forum once it had been shared with the Area Planning Group. Sarbdip Noonan, 14-19 Area Adviser and Clare Kershaw, 14-19 Strategy Manager would be happy to attend a future meeting of the Area Forum to discuss this issue.
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	 Yr 13 
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	 Year Born 
	90-91
	91-92
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	94-95
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	 Year Reception 
	95-96
	96-97
	97-98
	98-99
	99-00
	00-01
	01-02

	2973
	Epping Forest Group 4
	Buckhurst Hill / Loughton South
	Buckhurst Hill P
	62
	56
	53
	58
	55
	57
	49

	3122
	Epping Forest Group 4
	Buckhurst Hill / Loughton South
	St John's CE (V/C) P, Buckhurst Hill
	48
	56
	50
	52
	43
	53
	49

	2503
	Epping Forest Group 4
	Buckhurst Hill / Loughton South
	White Bridge Cmty I, The, Loughton
	83
	80
	79
	85
	93
	82
	98

	Epping Forest Group 4 Total
	193
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	195
	191
	191
	195

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Published Admission Number for September 2010 entry into Reception
	
	
	

	Buckhurst Hill Primary School - 60
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	St John's CE VC Primary - 45
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Whitebridge Community Infants - 60
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	97-98
	98-99
	99-00
	00-01
	01-02
	02-03
	03-04
	04-05
	05-06
	06-07
	07-08
	
	

	02-03
	03-04
	04-05
	05-06
	06-07
	07-08
	08-09
	09-10
	10-11
	11-12
	12-13
	
	

	66
	61
	61
	55
	53
	66
	66
	62
	62
	92
	78
	     1,108 
	

	50
	49
	50
	40
	43
	50
	63
	50
	53
	67
	52
	        914 
	

	95
	81
	81
	71
	84
	69
	84
	75
	97
	77
	83
	     1,497 
	

	210
	190
	191
	166
	179
	185
	213
	187
	211
	236
	213
	3,519
	


